
Hoover Communications 
 
My original e-mail to Will Hoover: 
 
On 4/17/10 7:18 AM, "Nellie  wrote: 
 
Dear Mr Hoover: 
 
Politifact has said that you found President Obama's birth announcements in 
your microfilm archives when you were researching for an article you wrote 
regarding the various addresses where Obama has lived. 
 
Michael Rivero at Whatreallyhappened.com has said that both the Advertiser 
and Star-Bulletin copies of the announcements that he got came directly from 
someone at the Honolulu Advertiser. I e-mailed to ask the secretarial staff 
if they knew who was in contact with Mr. Rivero but they haven't responded. 
Were you the person who gave Rivero the copies? 
 
Thank you for your work in finding answers for the public. 
 
Nellie 
 
Hoover’s Response: 
 
Hi Nellie - I received numerous inquiries about the original Obama birth 
announcements, so I may have emailed copies to Michael Rivero, although I'm 
not sure.  Although I thought the article might quell some of the 
controversy surrounding Obama's birth in Hawaii, the story only fanned the 
flames.  Those who believed Obama was born outside Hawaii tended to make 
light of the announcements, implying that they could be fakes, or that any 
family member might could have simply called in a fictitious birth 
announcement to both daily newspapers.  However, as I explain below, the 
Aug. 13, 1961 Obama birth announcement came directly from the state Vital 
Statistics Bureau, and, in fact, the announcement notice from marked, 
"Health Bureau Statistics; Births, Marriages, Deaths." 
 
Following the Sunday, Nov. 9, 2008 article (a copy of which I'll include 
below), I tracked down two people who were involved in the birth 
announcement process who had each worked for the Honolulu Advertiser in the 
1960s (although neither worked for the paper in August of 1961 when the 
announcements ran).  One person's job at the time was known as "copy boy." 
Part of his task was to go the state Health Department's Vital Statistics 
Bureau on a daily basis and collect birth, marriage and death announcements. 
He told me each of the various news agencies in town had their own trays at 
the bureau, and he collected the sealed envelops in the tray marked 
"Honolulu Advertiser."  He said the bureau collected the stats from official 
sources, such as area hospitals, or the Medical Examiners office, etc. - but 
never from relatives, friends or acquaintances of those included in the 



data.  The information always followed the same, very short, set formula. 
In the case of births it read as follows: "Mr. And Mrs. ___________, of 
___________ (home address), _____________ (sex of the child), ____________ 
(date of birth)." 
 
Thus, the Obama announcement read exactly as follows: "Mr. and Mrs. Barack 
H. Obama, 6085 Kalanionaole Hwy., son, Aug. 4"  All the birth announcements 
from the same day's announcements  followed the same formula. The newspaper 
entries ran as a space available, meaning the birth dates varied because the 
announcements, which ran in small agate type, didn't run each day.  So, for 
instance, two announcements above the Obama announcement was one that read 
as follows: "Mr. And Mrs. Melvin K.F. Liu, 45-548 Keaahala Road, Kaneohe, 
son, Aug. 5." 
 
The copy boy said he took the envelopes from the bureau to a clerk at the 
Honolulu Advertiser whose job it was to turned them over to people whose job 
it was to transfer the bureau information to type for the paper.  I 
interview one such clerk from that era who verified that's how the process 
worked.  Both the copy boy and the clerk said there was virtually no way a 
fake announcement could get into the paper.  If one did, the State Vital 
Statistics office would had spotted it and surely complained.  I spoke to a 
former managing editor for the Honolulu Star Bulletin who told me the 
process worked virtually the same for the Honolulu Star Bulletin.  He 
verified that it would be highly unlikely for anyone outside the Vital 
Statistics Bureau to insert a fake birth announcement into the system.  The 
Honolulu Advertiser and the Honolulu Star Bulletin were competing papers at 
the time and never shared information.  The fact that both sets of newspaper 
birth announcements containing the Obama announcement were identical (the 
Advertiser's from Aug. 13, 1961, and the Star Bulletin's from Aug. 14, 
1961), adds further credence to the fact that the Obama announcement could 
not have come from anywhere other than the official state Health 
Department's Vital Statistics Bureau. 
 
Hope this information is helpful. 
 
Yours humbly...   Will Hoover 
 
 
 
Here's the Nov. 9, 2008 story as it ran: 
 
OBAMA SLEPT HERE 
 
Tourists seeking out next president's various boyhood homes on O'ahu 
 
Birthplaces and boyhood homes of U.S. presidents have been duly noted and 
honored for nearly as long as America has been a nation. In the case of such 
towering figures as Thomas Jefferson, Abe Lincoln and Teddy Roosevelt, those 



early locations have been deemed national treasures and historic sites, 
visited annually by the multitudes. 
 
The discovery and identification this year of George Washington's boyhood 
home in Virginia has been hailed as the "best available window into the 
setting that nurtured the father of our country." 
 
In the case of the historic election of Barack Obama on Tuesday as the next 
president, there's more than one boyhood home in Honolulu to celebrate and 
enshrine. 
 
Stories surrounding Obama's youth tend to focus on his birth in Hawai'i, his 
time in Indonesia, his time living with his grandparents on Beretania Street 
in lower Makiki and his high school years at Punahou School. 
 
However, a view of the various homes where Obama dwelled in Honolulu reveals 
a broader, diversified beginning. Other than his four years in Indonesia 
between 1967 and 1971, Obama spent his time from birth to high school 
graduation in half a dozen Honolulu residences with one or more of his 
relatives. A look at those homes also shows that Obama's grandparents 
probably played a larger role in his infancy and early years than is usually 
reported. 
 
The future president's first boyhood home is still standing on Kalaniana'ole 
Highway, in the Kuli'ou'ou area between 'ina Haina and Hawai'i Kai. 
 
The yellow, four-bedroom, single-story home was built in 1948. Nani 
Smethurst, who has owned the home since 1979, said the place is essentially 
the same as it was when it was built, although it has been upgraded and 
landscaped by Smethurst, who is an architect. 
 
The property also has a 450-square-foot cottage in the back that was built 
in 1953. 
 
Smethurst said she recently noticed people coming around to peer at her 
home. Then she began receiving calls from local and Mainland newspapers 
inquiring about Obama's first home. 
 
"I didn't know," Smethurst said. "And then we got a call from someone saying 
did you know your home is Barack Obama's first home. It seems that somebody 
knew. A lot of people, when passing through, would come take a look and 
maybe take pictures." 
 
She said someone posted the address on the Internet. That July posting 
contained a photocopy of what is most likely the first mention of Barack 
Obama ever published - a tiny, one-line birth notice in the Sunday, Aug. 13, 
1961, edition of The Honolulu Advertiser: 
 



"Mr. and Mrs. Barack H. Obama, 6085 Kalanianaole Highway, son, Aug. 4." 
 
The exact same notice appeared the following day in the Honolulu 
Star-Bulletin. The numerous birth announcements above and below the Obama 
listing also were identical in both papers, which were unaffiliated, 
competing publications. 
 
Advertiser columnist and former Star-Bulletin managing editor Dave Shapiro 
was not at either paper in 1961, but he remembers how the birth notices 
process worked years later when both papers were jointly operated by the 
Hawaii Newspaper Agency - which no longer exists. 
 
"Those were listings that came over from the state Department of Health," he 
said. "They would send the same thing to both papers." 
 
BABY'S FIRST HOME 
 
Fringe theorists who insist Obama was born in Kenya are left to ponder how 
two independent Honolulu daily newspapers and the state Department of Health 
could be part of conspiracy half a century ago to thwart the truth about the 
future president of the United States. 
 
The first mention of that future president in the announcement was the word 
"son." The Barack H. Obama referred to was the newborn's father and the 
husband of the former Stanley Ann Dunham, the boy's mother. She and her 
parents, Kansas couple Stan Dunham, a furniture store operator, and Madelyn 
Dunham ("Toot," to Obama), a bank cashier, had come to Hawai'i in 1960 and 
moved into the Kalaniana'ole location. 
 
The senior Obama came from Kenya to the University of Hawai'i in 1959, where 
he met and later married Stanley Ann Dunham, 18, also a UH student. 
 
It's feasible the couple occupied the back cottage at 6085 Kalaniana'ole. 
Public records from the time show that Barack H. Obama, 25, also had a 
residence at 625 11th Ave. in Kaimuki. 
 
Since those records show that Obama Sr. had the 11th Avenue dwelling at the 
same time he and his wife were living on Kalanianaole Highway, its possible 
the young Barack also visited that residence. The 11th Avenue address is now 
occupied by a larger dwelling that was built in 1990. 
 
By 1963 the Dunhams had moved into Apartment 110 of a six-year-old building 
at 1427 Alexander Street, records show. A year before, Obama Sr. had 
separated from his wife and child to attend Harvard University. In 1963, 
when she was a UH sophomore, Stanley Ann Obama's address was listed in a 
university directory as 2277 Kamehameha Ave. She filed for divorce in 1964. 
It can be assumed that she and young Barack also spent time with the Dunhams 
at the two-bedroom apartment on Alexander, which is also still there. 



 
BACKYARD IN MANOA 
 
By 1964 the Dunhams, along with young Barack and their daughter, who was now 
going by the name Ann Dunham, were living together in a four-bedroom home at 
2234 University Ave., records show. This single-story Manoa home with its 
wide-open veranda and sprawling front and back lawns, was within walking 
distance of Noelani Elementary School, which Obama attended. The family 
remained there together for more than three years. It represents what might 
have been the most traditional home life of Obama's childhood. Built in 
1947, the house remains in a neighborhood that's little changed since the 
'60s. 
 
Today, Virginie and Brian Ching and their two toddlers live at that 
residence along with a nanny. The couple found a photo of the home for rent 
in a want ad and were taken by the old-style home with hardwood floors and 
vertical board walls. Since April the family has been living in the rental 
house, which is owned by a neighborhood church. 
 
But they were unaware that Obama had lived there as a child. 
 
"I can't believe I'm standing on the floor where Barack Obama once walked," 
said Virginie Ching after learning she lives in the boyhood home of the 
president-elect. "I'm very happy to know that. I voted for him. Maybe he'd 
like to come back and visit." 
 
Obama, his mother, and his grandparents were still living at the home in 
1967 when Ann Dunham married another man she met at UH, Lolo Soetoro. The 
couple, with 6-year-old Barack in tow, moved to Jakarta, Indonesia, that 
same year. 
 
In 1971, at age 10, Barack Obama was back in Honolulu with his grandparents, 
who had moved to Apartment 1206 at 1617 S. Beretania. Two years later, the 
Dunhams and Obama settled into Apartment 1008 in the same 96-unit building, 
built in 1965. This was Obama's primary residence until he left Hawai'i in 
1979 after high school graduation. 
 
In 1973, Ann Soetoro returned to Hawai'i to study anthropology at UH. She 
and Lolo Soetoro had separated and she brought along the couple's 3-year-old 
toddler, Maya Soetoro. She and the child took up residence at a nine-unit 
walk up apartment at 1839 Poki Street. Years later Obama's sister recalled 
Obama staying with her and their mother at the Poki Street apartment, built 
in 1970. 
 
But Ann Soetoro's friend, Alice Dewey, a UH professor who chaired Soetoro's 
doctorate committee, said that after Obama's mother returned to Hawai'i she 
stayed at several Honolulu locations, though she never strayed far from the 
orbit of her son and her parents. 



 
"She would get a place around the corner from her parents, so I suspect she 
spent as much time there as at her place," said Dewey. "She lived on 
Spreckles Street. I helped her carry her books up there. And I remember the 
Poki Street place, which was about two blocks away from her parents. She 
stayed for a while in my household at 2828 Kahawai St. 
 
"Barack would always come and go." 
 
Now, Dewey is amazed and delighted that people across the world are anxious 
to celebrate Obama's birthplace and enshrine his boyhood homes. 
 
BORN AUG. 4, 1961 
 
While most Obama residences can be traced, the hospital where he was born is 
difficult to document. The desire of historians to pinpoint where Obama's 
life began has crashed head-on with the modern American propensity toward 
confidentiality. The federal Health Information Privacy Act of 1999 - a law 
passed to protect medical records from public scrutiny - prevents hospitals 
from confirming births, administrators contend. 
 
"We don't have plans to do anything," said Kapiolani Medical Center 
spokeswoman, Claire Tong, when asked how the center plans to commemorate the 
soon-to-be 44th U.S. president, who, according to Obama's family and other 
sources, was born at that hospital on Aug. 4, 1961. 
 
"We can't confirm or deny it - even though all the information out there 
says he was born at Kapiolani Hospital. And that's because of the HIPA law." 
 
Tong acknowledged that the center has received daily inquiries from news 
agencies far and wide asking for confirmation of Obama's birthplace. Much as 
she wishes she could do it, Tong said it's not possible. 
 
"Our hands are tied," she said. 
 
Reach Will Hoover at 690-8909 or whoover@honoluluadvertiser.com. 
 
Includes graphic: 
 
My request for further clarification: 
________________________________________ 

From: Nellie  

Sent: Monday, April 19, 2010 2:56 AM 

To: Hoover, Will 

Subject: Re: Question 

 

Dear Mr. Hoover, 

mailto:whoover@honoluluadvertiser.com


 

Thank you for your response. 

 

Did you make copies of the announcements from the microfilm archives of the 

Advertiser and Star-Bulletin there at the Advertiser office? If so, did your 

copies look like those of Rivero (which can be found at 

http://whatreallyhappened.com/IMAGES/obama-1961-birth-announcement-from-honolulu-

advertiser0000.gif 

and  http://whatreallyhappened.com/IMAGES/ObamaBirthStarBulletin.jpg 

respectively)? 

 

Would your sources be willing to make written statements of what they said 

regarding the process? 

 

Thank you for your time and attention to this matter. 

Nellie 

 

Final Response: 

 

From: "Hoover, Will" <WHoover@honoluluadvertiser.com> 

To: "Nellie 

Sent: Saturday, April 24, 2010 5:54 AM 

Subject: RE: Question 

 

Nellie -- I did make copies of the announcements that ran in Aug. of 1961, and the Rivero copies 

you sent appear to be identical to them (although the ones you sent were almost too tiny to read, I 

recognize them as the microfilm copies from Aug. 13 and 14, 1961). 

 

I can't speak for my sources, and thus I have no way of knowing if they'd be willing to make 

signed statements. I am certain they would stand by their statements, however.  I interviewed 

them months ago, although I still have my notes from those those interviews.  My comments to 

you were made from memory, but I'm certain they reflect what was said in those interviews. 

 

Here's something else you should know: The Honolulu Advertiser is expected to be sold by 

Gannett within the next couple of weeks.  All employees of the paper have received termination 

notices, although at least a few of them will be retained to work for a temporary interim company 

that will operate the paper during a brief transition period before the new owner takes over.  The 

new paper will not be called the Honolulu Advertiser.  Currently, I'm on medical leave following 

major surgery, and I have declined a job offer with the interim company.  Until the sale is closed, 

I remain an employee of the Honolulu Advertiser.  However, by the time my medical leave ends 

in mid-May, the sale of the paper is expected to have been completed. 

 

http://whatreallyhappened.com/IMAGES/obama-1961-birth-announcement-from-honolulu-advertiser0000.gif
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At that point, I will no longer be an employee of the paper. 

 

Yours humbly...   Will 
 


